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MINUTES


JANUARY 17, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION


A.
Conference with labor negotiators regarding all bargaining units, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957

At 6:30 p.m., the City Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Park & Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway proposed adjourning the meeting in memory of Hazel Hosking Walker, a long-time Brisbane resident, and East Palo Alto Police Officer Richard May.

CM Richardson recommended adding Item D to “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of a tour of Skyline College.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

PRESENTATIONS & PROCLAMATIONS


A.
Parks for the Future Sales Tax Proposal

City Manager Holstine noted cities and counties throughout California have experienced significant reductions in budgets for parks maintenance services and programs.  Proponents of the Parks for the Future initiative have been working for over a year to provide long-term and stable funding for parks.  Mr. Holstine said part of the funding will go to San Mateo County, and part will go to the cities.

Mr. Holstine introduced Supervisor Jerry Hill and Julia Bott, San Mateo County Parks and Recreation Foundation.  He added that he and Parks and Recreation Director Skeels and Finance Director Schillinger have been participating in the discussions and negotiations regarding allocation of funds to cities.

Supervisor Hill stated that San Mateo County is the only county in the Bay Area without a stable, dedicated funding source for its parks.  He commended the proponents and City representatives for their hard work on the proposal.  He said the purpose of this presentation was informational, and he welcomed feedback and suggestions.

Ms. Bott expressed her appreciation to the Brisbane City staff for their involvement and advocacy on behalf of local cities.  She noted the staff has been instrumental in developing workable solutions.

Ms. Bott acknowledged the success of invasive plant removal and habitat restoration projects on San Bruno Mountain that were funded through grants.  She explained that the purpose of the Parks for the Future initiative is to allow programs like these to continue.  Ms. Bott reviewed some of the benefits parks provide for their communities.  She discussed funding needs, noting that deferred maintenance items have led to a backlog of work in many cities.  She said cities are interested in ongoing support for park and recreation programs, community activities, open space acquisitions, trail development, and recreational facilities.

Ms. Bott described the composition of the planning group for the initiative.  She said the group decided after a few initial meetings that the best vehicle would be a sales tax percentage, an option that requires approval of enabling legislation by the governor and approval of the ballot measure by the voters.  She noted details of governance will be addressed once the initiative is approved.  

Ms. Bott said the sales tax measure is expected to provide revenues of $16 million annually, or approximately $18 per resident.  She noted sales taxes come not only from Brisbane residents, but also from visitors and employees who purchase goods and services in town.  She added that the resulting sales tax rate is comparable to that in other communities, so it is not expected to have an adverse impact on local businesses.   

Ms. Bott noted the proposed measure provides that any growth over 4 percent will go to cities rather than the County.  Each city will receive at least a base amount, with additional funds apportioned according to population increments.  Ms. Bott said Brisbane’s share would be approximately $205,000 per year.  She emphasized that the initiative funds are not intended to supplant funds that would otherwise be spent by cities on their parks.

Ms. Bott reviewed the proposed schedule of presentations to city councils and parks commissions.  She noted a workshop will be held in February, and actual ballot language will be developed after that.  She said the proposal will then come back to city councils for their endorsement.  She added that the measure needs to be placed on the ballot by supervisors in August for next fall’s ballot.

Ms. Bott reported that there have been suggestions about imposing a sunset date for the program, but other people advocate a longer period of time.  She welcomed suggestions on this point.

CM Richardson thanked Supervisor Hill and Ms. Bott for their presentation.  She asked who will pay the costs of the election.  Supervisor Hill explained that the ballot measure will appear on the regular November ballot.  City Clerk Schroeder noted any additional printing costs would be minimal, and they would be shared by the cities.

CM Conway noted this measure would increase Brisbane’s sales tax from 8.25 to 8.375 percent.  He expressed his opinion that the increase was reasonable for what it provides.  He commended the proponents for their work.


B.
Bird Signage Idea for new Tunnel Avenue Bridge

City Manager Holstine said Brisbane resident Calvin Webster had made a presentation to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission, but Mr. Webster did not appear to be present.

Mayor Bologoff suggested returning to this item later in the meeting.


D.
Proclamation recognizing February as American Heart Association “Go Red for Women” Month (Out of Order)

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring February as American Heart Association, emphasizing the importance of preventing and controlling cardiovascular disease in women, and asking all citizens to show support for this cause by wearing red on February 3, 2006.

Mayor Bologoff presented the proclamation to an American Heart Association representative.


C.
Proclamation recognizing February as “Arts in Brisbane” Month

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring February “Arts in Brisbane” Month.


B.
Bird Signage Idea for new Tunnel Avenue Bridge (Continued)

Carol Masterson, Sequoia Audubon Society in San Mateo County, said Mr. Webster contacted the Audubon Society several months ago about his idea for signage along the shoreline and lagoon identifying native birds.  She noted construction of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge presents an ideal opportunity to post informational signs for the public. 

Ms. Masterson said Mr. Webster also talked about installing an interactive computer terminal at the site where people can access information about birds.  She added that when he presented his suggestions, other people brought up the possibility of exercise-related signs and historical signs as well.  

Ms. Masterson urged the City Council to consider this project further.  She recommended thinking about the design of the signs so they are coordinated with City signs and signs for the Bay Trail.

CM Barnes asked what conditions and attributes of the lagoon tend to attract birds.  Ms. Masterson said birds are generally attracted to tidal areas, and different kinds of conditions attract different species.  She noted there are some species that like mud flats, while others like grassy wetlands, and that varies depending on the time of year.  Ms. Masterson added that Brisbane has a rich supply of birds, and she encouraged the City to educate citizens about this native resource.

CM Richardson suggested discussing this topic at the next meeting.  CM Waldo proposed establishing a subcommittee to pursue the idea, and he volunteered.  CM Barnes also volunteered.  Councilmembers approved this approach.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Masterson for her presentation.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1277 - $ 474,944.59

CM Waldo asked for an explanation of the Page 8 item for “membership dues.”  Marina Services Director Warburton responded that the City belongs to the Bay Planning Coalition, a nonprofit advocacy group for private and public agencies involved in dredging projects.  He said the coalition has been able to streamline the dredging permit process.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1277.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway asked to remove Item C.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of October 17, 2005

B. Approve City Council Minutes of November 7, 2005

D.
Approve City Council Minutes of November 21, 2005

E. Approve City Council Minutes of December 5, 2005

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 - 1 (CM Waldo abstaining), with respect to Items A, B, and D, and unanimously by all present with respect to Item E.


C.
Approve City Council Minutes of November 14, 2005
CM Conway drew attention to Page 5, third paragraph from the bottom.  He clarified that he recommended waiting to set dates until after the election and after new Councilmembers were on board.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the November 14 minutes with that amendment.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 - 1 (CM Waldo abstaining).

PUBLIC HEARING

Brisbane Redevelopment Agency


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution RA-2006-01, a Resolution of the Redevelopment Agency of the City of Brisbane approving a Five-Year Implementation Plan and a Ten-Year Housing Compliance Plan for the Brisbane Redevelopment Project Areas One and Two

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented a Five-Year Implementation Plan and a Ten-Year Housing Compliance Plan for Redevelopment Project Areas One and Two.  He said this Implementation Plan replaces the previous plan, which was adopted in 2000, and it has a separate Housing Compliance Plan, consistent with state law. 

Mr. Smith noted the Implementation Plan and Housing Compliance Plan were prepared by RSG Consulting Services, and he introduced Tara Howard and Armineh Shafarian* to present the plan.

Ms. Howard explained that the purpose of the Implementation Plan is to provide an overview of what the Redevelopment Agency is planning for the next five years.  She noted that adopting the plan does not confer approval on any projects.  Ms. Howard reviewed the goals and objectives for Brisbane’s two redevelopment areas, potential projects and programs, and estimated expenditures.

Ms. Howard reviewed key accomplishments of the Redevelopment Agency over the past several years, including providing over $3 million of bond principal and interest payments, construction of the senior housing project, two first-time homebuyer loans, and acquisition of 163 Visitacion Avenue.  She said goals include retiring existing debt and the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project; two possible new projects are downtown revitalization and the Baylands.  Ms. Howard reviewed the financial status of Project Areas One and Two.

Ms. Howard discussed the components of the Housing Compliance Plan and proposed housing expenditures.  She said Redevelopment Agency projects for the next five years include the first-time homebuyer program and completion of the Habitat for Humanity project.  She noted the plan contains a list of other housing projects the City might consider.  She reviewed the ten-year expenditure projections.

Ms. Howard noted that adoption of the Implementation Plan requires a public hearing.  She said the plan is intended to be flexible and conceptual, for use as a planning tool.  She noted the Agency will undergo an 18-month review period, and then the plan will be revised and finalized.

RDA Board Member Conway drew attention to a statement on Page 8 regarding the senior housing project, and said he thought the minimum age was 60.  Mr. Smith clarified that 62 is the minimum.

RDA Board Member Barnes noted Page 12 refers to 1986 bond funds, and he asked if that money had been spent.  Mr. Smith responded that those funds were used to acquire the Community Park site.

RDA Board Member Barnes suggested changing the Page 14 language regarding “review” of the environmental impact report to “creation” or “formulation” of the EIR.  He noted there is no EIR for the Baylands.

RDA Board Member Barnes questioned the financing restrictions on Page 9 of the Ten-Year Housing Compliance Plan, and Ms. Howard clarified that agencies are discouraged from providing more than 50 percent of project funds unless other funds are not available.  Mr. Smith added that the intent is to encourage redevelopment agencies to leverage their funds.

RDA Board Member Bologoff noted the staff report indicates that unspent funds revert to the County Housing Authority.  Ms. Howard said state law requires annual reports and return of any surplus funds.

RDA Board Member Conway pointed out the reference to “AGAG” should be changed to “ABAG.”

RDA Board Member Conway questioned the downtown revitalization projects mentioned on Page 14.  Mr. Smith said the downtown revitalization study a few years ago identified Redevelopment Agency involvement as a possibility.  He added that there is little financial incentive for moving in that direction.  

RDA Board Member Conway expressed skepticism about the viability of including the downtown in a redevelopment project area.  He said he would prefer to see existing businesses and property owners work together to upgrade the downtown.

City Manager Holstine noted a redevelopment area works best for public improvements like a downtown parking lot or a new library.

RDA Board Member Bologoff opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from audience members.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the Agency Board on this matter, RDA Board Member Waldo made a motion, seconded by RDA Board Member Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

RDA Board Member Barnes suggested the possibility of higher-density housing projects all along the Bayshore Boulevard corridor.  He observed that other potential sites for housing developments are the vacant lot next to Brisbane Shopping Village and the 23 Club parking lot.

Mr. Smith thanked RDA Board Member Barnes for the input.  He said the staff will include those sites.  He emphasized that including a site in the plan simply provides flexibility, but any specific project would have to come back to the Agency for approval.

RDA Board Member Richardson made a motion, seconded by RDA Board Member Barnes, to approve the Five-Year Implementation Plan and the Ten-Year Housing Compliance Plan as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS

CM Richardson suggested moving Item D before the other “New Business” items, and other Councilmembers agreed.


D.
Consider approval of localized storm drain improvements and Adopt-A-Drain program (Out of Order)

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault drew attention to photographs showing storm drain flows along Klamath after recent heavy rains.  He said staff proposes installing a slot drain adjacent to the curb to capture sheet flow before it reaches the storm drain.  He recommended upgrading the drain inlet in front of 264 Mendocino Street.  Mr. Breault estimated the total costs of this work will be about $20,000.

Mr. Breault told the City Council about the Adopt-A-Drain program staff is considering recommending for Brisbane.  He noted one of the biggest challenges facing the staff during heavy rain and wind events is removing debris and keeping drains free.  He said the clearing process is relatively simple, and encouraging residents to volunteer to take care of their drains would be a major benefit for everyone.  Mr. Breault proposed using the CEV’s as a core group to launch the drain-clearing program and enlist their neighbors’ help.

CM Conway thanked Mr. Breault for bringing this program to the City Council’s attention.  He recommended purchasing rakes locally at Brisbane Hardware.  Mr. Breault replied that the staff had already arranged to purchase rakes there at a discount price.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the proposed improvements and the Adopt-A-Drain program.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A 25-year resident of Mendocino street stated that he noticed the sidewalks on Klamath slope in the wrong direction, and he suggested considering sidewalk improvements to correct that problem.  Mr. Breault said the staff will include this item on their list of future projects.


A.
Consider approval of the plans and specifications, and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids for the Cape, Slurry, Crack Sealing Project 2006 (Project No. 9600)

B.
Consider approval of the plans and specifications, and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids for the Bayshore Blvd. Rehabilitation Phase II (City Project 9601)


C.
Consider approval of the plans and specifications, and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids for the Bayshore Corridor Bikeway Project (Project No. 9604) 

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Items A, B, and C as proposed.

CM Conway said he had a number of questions about the first project that applied to the others as well.  

Referring to Page N-1, CM Conway asked what the abbreviation “LS” meant.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded the “LS” refers to “lump sum,” the unit measure.

CM Conway asked about monitoring of blended asphalt, viscosity calibrations, and coordination and sequencing of the work, and Mr. Breault responded to each question.

CM Barnes asked about the delineators that will be used to mark the bike lanes, and Mr. Breault described the delineators and their placement.  He said the configuration will give bicyclists a lane to enter, and cars will have a visual cue to merge.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had no report.


B.
Public Works Department Monthly Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said PG&E has striped and marked the southbound Bayshore lanes, and cable-pulling and splicing continues along Guadalupe Canyon.  He reported that installation of wick drains on the north side of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge is going slowly, and the contractor will be mechanically stabilizing the embankment before building the abutment.

Mr. Breault noted the staff will continue with ongoing sewer and storm drain activities, unilateral flushing of the water system at Sierra Point and Humboldt Road, water quality sampling, installation of remote water meters, and red light control at the Lake Street Pump Station.

Mr. Breault said Public Works Department crews will be busy with weeding and landscaping at Mission Blue, maintenance at Lipman field, repair and reseeding of the dog park, radio surveying, and installation of the supplemental solar heating system at the pool.

Mayor Bologoff reported that someone planted a large Noble fir at the dog park.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

· Retail Use Subcommittee
CM Barnes suggested listing subcommittee meetings on each agenda.  He said the Retail Land Use Subcommittee met in the beginning of December.  Finance Director Schillinger reported that the subcommittee reviewed values of different types of businesses to a community.  The subcommittee eventually considered agencies that rate businesses on various values like fair trade, treatment of employees, and other factors.  Mr. Schillinger said he will bring information about some existing rating systems to the next subcommittee meeting on March 13.

· Open Space and Ecology Subcommittee
CM Conway reported that he, CM Barnes, City Manager Holstine, and Assistant to the City Manager Smith met and looked at the committee’s structure and bylaws.  He said the subcommittee will meet again in a couple weeks and then come to the Council with some recommendations for changes to the bylaws.


B.
Consider setting dates for joint City Council/Planning Commission Baylands EIR scoping sessions on Thursday, February 23, and Thursday, March 2, 2006

After some discussion, Councilmembers scheduled the EIR scoping sessions for March 2 and March 16, beginning at 7:45 p.m.


C.
Set dates for Commission/Committee interviews in early February and joint meetings with commissions in late March

Councilmembers agreed to interview applicants for the Planning Commission, PB&R Commission on February 14 at 7:30 p.m. and Open Space and Ecology and Traffic Advisory Committee on February 22 at 7:45 p.m.  

City Clerk Schroeder suggested setting dates for joint meetings later.


D.
Skyline College Tour

CM Richardson informed Councilmembers that Skyline College is giving tours of its facilities on January 19, January 30, and February 9 between 4 and 5 p.m., and on January 24 and February 7 between 8 and 9 a.m.  She said interested people should contact Roxanne Brewer.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the City Council adjourned to Closed Session at 9:45 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding one case of pending litigation pursuant to Government Code Section 564956.9

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 9:57 p.m., the meeting was adjourned in memory of Hazel Hosking Walker and Officer Richard May.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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